
AGENDA 
 

AD HOC PEDESTRIAN & BICYCLE COMMITTEE 
 

Library Municipal Room, Lower Level 
Thursday, January 31, 2019 

 
6:00 P.M. 

 
 
1. Call To Order. 
 
2. Roll Call. 
 
3. Approval of Minutes from December 6, 2018. 
  
4. Appearances. 
 
5. Unfinished Business. 
 
6. New Business. 

A. Review of the Monona Pedestrian & Bicycle Improvement Plan – 50% Draft. 
 
7. Next Scheduled Meeting Date:  

 
8. Adjournment. 
 
NOTE: Upon reasonable notice, the City of Monona will accommodate the needs of disabled individuals through auxiliary 
aids or services.  For additional information or to request this service, contact Joan Andrusz at (608) 222-2525 (not a TDD 
telephone number), FAX (608) 222-9225, or through the City Police Department TDD telephone number 222-2535. 
The public is notified that any final action taken at a previous meeting may be reconsidered pursuant to the City of Monona 
ordinances.  A suspension of the rules may allow for final action to be taken on an item of New Business.  It is possible that 
members of and a possible quorum of members of other governmental bodies of the municipality may be in attendance at the 
above stated meeting to gather information or speak about a subject, over which they have decision-making responsibility.  
No action will be taken by any governmental body at the above stated meeting other than the governmental body specifically 
referred to above in this notice. 
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3.3.4   South Winnequah Road 

Figure 3.01-9 shows the South Winnequah Road corridor. 

 
Figure 3.01-9   South Winnequah Road  

 

The existing ROW along this portion of Winnequah Road is 100 feet. From 
Bridge Road to Owen Road the street is 34 feet wide F-F including 1-foot 
gutter pans on each side, there is marked parking on one side that is 6 feet wide 
including the gutter, a 5-foot bike lane, two 9-foot motor vehicle lanes, and a 
5-foot bike lane including the gutter. Based on common design standards, the 
9-foot travel lanes are the minimum width allowable. The minimum parking 
lane width is typically 7 feet plus a 2-foot gutter, or 9 feet total (compared to 
6 feet provided). The 5-foot bike lane adjacent to the parking lane the 
minimum width; however, considering it is located adjacent to a substandard 
parking aisle neither function appropriately. The 5-foot biking lane adjacent to 
the curb is also substandard. The minimum standard is 5 feet wide or 4 feet 
plus a 2-foot gutter (compared to 4 feet plus a 1-foot gutter provided). 

From Owen Road to Woodridge Road the street is 32 feet F-F including 1-foot 
gutter pans on each side, 6-foot bike lanes including the gutter, and 10-foot 
travel lanes. This meets minimum design standards. From Woodridge Road to 
Winnequah Trail the street is 32 feet F-F with no on-street marked bike lanes. 
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The recommended sections are shown in Figure 3.01-10. 

 

Figure 3.01-10   South Winnequah Road Typical Sections 

 

The recommended sections above do not include an option with lower impacts 
and costs. The moderate impacts and costs option removes the intersection 
bumpouts, provides raised intersections and/or neighborhood traffic circles to 
calm traffic, and provides 7 to 8 feet of shared on-street pedestrian and bicycle 
space on each side of the road. On-street parking is not allowed on either side. 

The higher impacts and costs option is preferable. It adds sidewalk, preferably 
on both sides but on one side at a minimum. It removes the intersection 
bumpouts, provides raised intersections and/or neighborhood traffic circles to 

calm traffic, and provides buffered bike lanes on each side that are 7 to 8 feet 
wide. The City could add periodic parking bays on one or both sides of the 
street to mitigate the loss of on-street parking. 

 

3.3.5  Collector Streets with Sidewalk 

Figure 3.01-11 shows the collector routes that have sidewalks. 

 

Figure 3.01-11   Collector Streets with Sidewalk 
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The existing collector streets with sidewalk generally have 60 feet of ROW, 
are 34 to 36 feet wide F-F including 2-foot gutter pans on each side, allow 
parking on one side, and have sidewalks on one or both sides. Femrite Drive 
has 66 feet of ROW.  

The recommended sections are shown in Figure 3.01-12. 

 

Figure 3.01-12   Collector Streets without Sidewalk Typical Sections 

The recommended sections include an option that would restrict parking and 
add on-street marked bike lanes. This is a treatment the City could consider 
where traffic volumes exceed 3,000 vpd. The higher impacts and costs option 
restricts parking and adds on-street bike accommodations and adds periodic 
parking bays on one or both sides of the street. 
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3.3.6  Pedestrian Corridors 

These Engineering Recommendations for the overall Plan also recommend 
improved pedestrian accommodations on several additional corridors, 
ultimately in the form of sidewalks. Figure 3.01-13 shows the pedestrian 
corridors. 

 
Figure 3.01-13   Additional Key Pedestrian Routes 

 

Figure 3.01-14   Key Pedestrian and Bicycle Routes and Classifications 

 

3.4  Intersection Improvements 
 

These Engineering Recommendations do not include development of detailed 
recommendations for each intersection along the Key Routes. Some example 
treatments were developed at key locations. Figure 3.01-15 shows how the 
recommended sections at the intersection of Winnequah Road and Maywood 
Road could be configured. 
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Figure 3.01-15 Existing (Left) and Recommended (Right) Intersection at 
Winnequah Road and Maywood Road 

 

The intersection of Maywood Road, McKenna Road, and Greenway Road is 
near Winnequah School, and it is an unconventional layout because of the 
alignment of the three streets. These Engineering Recommendations endorse 
the concept developed for UniverCity Report Towards a Safe Routes to School 
Plan in Monona.1 The concept realigns Maywood Road to tee it into McKenna 
Road south of Greenway Road. The Maywood Road approach would be stop 
controlled while McKenna Road would be uncontrolled at this location. The 
intersection of McKenna Road and Greenway Road would be all-way stop 
controlled. Enhanced crosswalks are recommended on all five controlled 
intersection approaches. Figure 3.01-16 shows the conceptual improvements. 

 

                                                           
1 https://univercity.wisc.edu/monona/#active-transportation 

 

Figure 3.01-16   Existing (Left) and Recommended (Right) Intersection at Maywood 
Road, McKenna Road, and Greenway Road 

 

The intersection of Dean Avenue and Monona Drive was cited as a concern 
for bicyclists. These Engineering Recommendations include adding a bike box 
to the eastbound approach for improve conditions for eastbound through and 
left-turning bicycles. The City should also consider the pros and cons of adding 
on-street marked bicycle lanes on Dean Avenue where traffic volumes are over 
3,000 vpd. Figure 3.01-17 shows the recommendations at Dean Avenue and 
Monona Drive.  
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• Designate public safety liaison for Safe Routes to School Program 
• Additional training options for police officers 
• Giveaways: Helmets, lights, bike locks or Potential private-public 

partnership via sponsorship 
• Ticketing campaigns of motor vehicle and bicycle operators that 

support safe multi-modal interactions: Positive behaviors should be 
encouraged while behaviors that negatively affect safety (e.g. motor 
vehicles not stopping at crossings) should be discouraged 

• Share the Road Campaigns: Share the Road with Bicycles! --(State 
of Wisconsin Department of Transportation) 

• Additional public safety officials on bike such as EMS 
• Collaboration with other municipalities and jurisdictions: Uniformity 

eases compliance and enforcement 
• Corner captains: Volunteer program of supervisors during peak bike 

hours for “eyes on the streets”, Could be implemented as a joint 
project with existing adult crossing guards 

• Safe houses program: “Safe homes” for kids to stop at or seek safety 
after bike accident or hassling 

• Safe nodes/stations along bike route to and from school 
• Campaign utilizing yard signs to promote safe road conditions: Slow 

Down Yard Sign Campaign --(Safe Communities Madison-Dane 
County) 
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Section 5 – Education and Encouragement 
 

This section needs to be summarized and combined.  Education and 
Encouragement go hand in hand.  More pedestrian focus is needed.  Looking 
for committee discussion for pedestrian focused advice in this section.  
Please ignore the present formatting.  This section has not been organized. 

 

5.1  Overview 

In order to get more riders on the road, all ages and abilities must be given 
the skill and confidence to get on their bikes. This is achieved through 
education. To ensure that all members of the community are reached, it is 
import- ant to offer a wide variety of educational programs to fit everyone’s 
need. It is essential that all bikers and motorists are educated on the rules of 
the road. Generally, education allows for all bikers to gain the skills and 
confidence to safely ride, making education a crucial component for 
enhancing Monona’s current bike programming. 

 

5.2  Rating “Education” in Monona 

The LAB organizes their ratings for Education thus: 

The LAB is very helpful in providing feedback for how to get to silver 
designation. Monona’s scorecard from Fall of 2015 listed building blocks 
toward a Bicycle Friendly Community. In 2015, Monona reported multiple 
efforts toward increasing bike education to its citizens. These events and 
programs included: 

• Bike Rodeo: Teaching Safe Bicycling 
• Monona’s Traveling Tween Camp 
• Safe Routes To School 

 

With these efforts in place, Monona received a score of three out of ten for 
Education by the LAB. Fortunately, there are many avenues by which 
Monona can score higher in Education without reinventing the wheel. 

 

5.3  Audit Summary 

Results of the neighborhood audit showed that in Monona: 

• Residents used bicycle lanes, sidewalks or street lanes incorrectly 
• Residents did not always wear a helmet when riding bikes 
• There were multiple schools close to each other, which can be an 

asset 
• Residents did not always know how to cross difficult intersections 
• There were not many bikers out on the streets 

Educating citizens would help resolve these issues, make people feel safer 
when riding bikes, and lead to increased ridership. 

 

5.4  Recommendations 

Public Education and Outreach 

The following existing biking resources should be shared widely throughout 
Monona so that citizens are well-in- formed about how to make biking fun 
and convenient: 

• Rideshare Etc. (sponsored by the Madison Area Transportation 
Planning Board and the Wisconsin Department of Transportation) 
connects commuters to others interested in alternative modes of 
transportation, including linking up “biking buddies.” 

• Event bicycle parking is available at many Dane County events, 
making biking to events fun and convenient. 

• The University of Wisconsin-Madison Bicycle Resource Center 
provides space, tools, and advice for students to do their own bike 
maintenance. 
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• The U.S. Department of Transportation’s Bikeability Community 
Checklist gives community members the opportunity to assess the 
quality of biking and walking infrastructure in their community. 

• The National Capital Region Transportation Planning Board outlines 
the various economic, health, and infrastructure benefits of bicycling, 
as well as benefits for commuters and businesses. 

• The LAB’s education and outreach materials on safety, bike 
maintenance, and cycling skills appeal to a wide variety of users. 

• The City of Los Angeles offers a series of Spanish- language bicycle 
public service announcements that would ensure that information 
about bicycling safety is accessible for all. 

• In addition, Monona should develop the following resources: 
• City bicycling maps, like the ones prepared by other cities in the area 

(Madison, Fitchburg, DeForest, Marshall and Sun Prairie) should be 
distributed widely to the community. The map should also be made 
available Monona’s website. 

• A report or presentation to educate developers how to incorporate the 
needs of bikers in new development projects. 

 

Adult Bicycling Skills Classes 

• A Bike Rodeo is a bicycling skills event that provides an opportunity 
for bicyclists to learn skills and practices that enable them to be safer 
cyclists. It generally focuses on registration, maintenance, bike and 
helmet fit, starts and stops, scanning, hazards, and crossroads. While 
Monona hosted a Bike Rodeo for students as part of the Year of the 
Bike program, the City of Monona should coordinate with more 
organizations  to host bike rodeos at places other than schools so that 
adults also have the opportunity to learn safe bicycling skills. Many 
adults may have difficulty riding, but are not affiliated with a school. 
These events should be hosted at least twice a year. 

• The mayor could be recorded explaining how to fix a flat, or 
properly adjust a helmet. This could be used as part of an online 
resource that would provide the same information provided at the 
bike rodeo. 

• Information should also be provided in multiple languages to make it 
accessible to all people. 

• The Savvy City Cycling monthly roundtable sessions hosted by the 
Wisconsin Bike Federation pro- vide informational presentations 
with the goal of increasing skill levels of cyclists of all experiences 
and ages. Monona should offer to host some of these monthly events 
throughout the year. 

 

Youth Education 

• Monona already participates in the Traveling Tween Camp program, 
during which youth bike to locations like the Vilas Zoo and the 
Wisconsin State Capitol building in order to learn the rules of the 
road and gain independence and confidence on a bicycle. Currently 
only ten children participate in the program at a time. We 
recommend that Monona expands this program to educate more 
children. 

• Monona’s schools should partner with the National Interscholastic 
Cycling Association to host Youth Mountain Bike League teams, 
something that several Dane County schools already do. 

• Monona should strengthen and maintain relationships with the 
Wheels for Winners program and initiate “earn-a-bike” programs 
within the city. In the pro- gram, youth participate in community 
service and safety training in order to receive bicycles free of charge. 

• Monona currently has an active Safe Routes to School (SR2S) 
initiative, which includes two crossing guards in key locations near 
Nuestro Mundo Elementary School and Winnequah Elementary 
School. This national-scale initiative involves ongoing, customizable 
programs by local, state, and federal governments in partnership with 
citizens to encourage and enable children to take active 
transportation to school. The City should continue and expand their 
SR2S program by working with local schools, parent-teacher 
associations, and neighborhood organizations to enhance and 
increase participation in the program. 

• Monona should encourage citizens to participate in Dane County’s 
annual Walk or Wheel Challenge, a one-week biking and walking 
competition that encourages students to walk or bike to school. Dane 
County schools earn points based on education, encouragement, and 
awareness-raising activities, and top schools receive prizes. 
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• The City and its schools should promote a “Youth Pledge” to 
encourage healthy living in its school-age children. A youth pledge is 
a checklist for safety for youth to sign with an adult sponsor. 

• After school bicycle clubs are a great way to educate school-aged 
children with the skills and confidence to ride. 

 

5.5  Equity 

One often forgotten, but crucial part, to bike education is that education is not 
readily given or available for all user groups. Traditionally, Caucasian males 
have utilized cycling; however, this is changing with active programming. 
Focusing on bike equity to look at language, race, family structure, 
employment type, and locale will benefit Monona on increasing ridership for 
everyone. 

 

Monona should consider the following actions: 

• Provide programs at various times and locations, and in multiple 
languages 

• Increase outreach with programs geared towards specific, 
underrepresented user groups 

• Advertise widely the Wisconsin Bike Fed’s Women and Bicycles 
Ambassador Program 

• Partner with the Madison chapter of the United Spinal Associates, 
Inc. in order to host bicycling events for people who are visually 
impaired or disabled in other ways. United Spinal Associates will 
provide adaptive and tandem bicycles at these events. 

 

In attaining the silver Bicycle Friendly City designation from the LAB, 
Monona should build upon its existing bicycle education programs. The City 
should expand and strengthen its existing efforts to give citizens of all ages 
and abilities the skills and confidence to ride bicycles. 

Various national, regional, and local bicycle education programs offer the 
city many promising opportunities to enhance bicycle education and make 
progress toward attaining the silver Bicycle Friendly City designation from 
the LAB. 

 
Encouragement 

 

Overview 

The LAB (Referenced throughout report) defines encouragement as the “E” 
responsible for “mainstreaming bicycling culture.” A variety of cycling 
events, programs, and campaigns create an environment supportive to 
bicycling and encourage cyclists of all levels to ride. Whether they are 
learning with training wheels or racing around the Lake Loop, 
encouragement efforts help get all cyclists out on the road. 

 

The League gave this advice to Monona to achieve silver designation in 
Encouragement: 

 

“Host, sponsor and encourage a greater variety of bicycle-themed community 
events, campaigns, and programs. Increase your efforts on Bike to Work Day 
and Bike to School Day. Ensure to widely advertise all bicycle-themed 
community events and programs.” 

 

Encouragement efforts not only get more people bicycling, but because many 
of the events and programs are done as a group, they can also foster strong 
community relations. By implementing a few more encouragement programs 
and policies, Monona is more likely to reach the status of a silver-rated 
Bicycle Friendly Community. 

Recommendations 
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Host, sponsor, and encourage a greater variety of bicycle-themed community 
events, campaigns, and programs 

 

In order to encourage a diverse cycling community, Monona should 
implement bicycle-themed events, campaigns, and programs targeted at 
specific demographic groups, in addition to activities aimed at the broader 
public. The city must expand its bicycling efforts to all types of riders so 
everyone who has the ability to ride also has a community support system. 

  

• Encourage women to participate in the Annual CycloFemme Ride. 
Madison hosts a very popular CycloFemme ride every year that 
Monona residents could participate in. Women from Monona could 
ride it together as a pack, strengthening community ties and proudly 
representing Monona cyclists to the greater Madison area. 

• Create a Bike to Church Day 
• Create community programs and sponsor bike clubs for more diverse 

ridership. Having a club open to all Monona residents, regardless of 
their riding ability, creates a less intimidating atmosphere for newer 
riders and encourages more people to participate. Additionally, not 
requiring a formal commitment to ride every week fosters a less 
stressful environment. 

 

Increase promotion of national bike month, bike to work week, and bike to 
school day 

 

Sponsored by the LAB, Bike to Work Day is a campaign to introduce the 
bicycle as an alternative way to com- mute for new cyclists and current 
cyclists who only bike for recreational purposes. The San Diego Association 

of Governments’ found that one out of five cyclists who joined a Bike to 
Work Day in San Diego converted to bike to work regularly. 

Actionable steps for Monona include: 

 

• Because most students in Monona live within a five-mile 
radius of their school, a distance defined by the LAB as 
feasible to commute by a bicycle, the city should hold a Bike 
to School Day campaign to encourage younger generations 
to use bicycles for transportation. 

• Bike to Work Day may also be expanded to the LAB’s Bike 
to Work Week—the third week of May—or Bike to Work 
Month, which is May. 

• These campaigns might be combined with other bicycling 
encouragement initiatives such as a bicyclist parade, bike 
valet parking program to help cyclists find bicycle parking, 
or Car vs Bus vs Commuter Race mini event to try to reach 
an assigned destination during rush hours using any routes 
(which bicycles always win). 

• Leverage partnerships with local businesses and 
organizations to help fund bike campaigns and recruit 
volunteers. 

 

Create more visible signage for the Lake Loop 

 

The Monona Lake Loop brings bicyclists from all parts of Madison to 
Monona. The City can market this bicycling feature as a way to attract new 
residents and homeowners. 

 

• If the city provides more signage throughout the Loop, it may 
encourage more people in Monona to bicycle on it. 

• Additional signs on Winnequah would remind residents each day 
that Monona is a “bicycling community” even if there are no visible 
cyclists. This presence encourages people to take advantage of the 
city’s bicycle amenities. 

• Create incentives and competitions 
• If media promotion for bicycling is a push-based strategy, incentives 

and competitions are a pull-based one. 
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• The City of Monona can request cooperation from local businesses 
to provide discounts or rewards for bikers in exchange for 
advertisements on city media or tax concessions. 

• Periodic bicycle-related competitions will also keep the community 
active. The prizes can be sponsored by local businesses and the types 
of competitions can range from road racing and triathlons to 
commuting challenges and bike rallies to bike-riding video and photo 
contests. 

 

Create printed and digital guides 

Another way to communicate bicycle-related topics with Monona’s current 
cyclists and new riders is by providing printed and digital guides to be 
ordered or downloaded on the city’s website. Because some people may not 
have internet access, printed guides should be available to be ordered via 
phone or mail or picked up at City Hall. The guides can be compiled from 
the LAB’s materials covering various topics. 

  

Examples of guides include: 

 

• Safe routes to school maps 
• Attraction and destination maps 
• Guides to overcome bike commuting concerns 
• Calendars of upcoming bike events 

 

Promote bicycle friendly businesses 

 

Local cycling competitions can be a great way to encourage bicycling. The 
National Bike Challenge is one example. Places of employment and private 
citizens register online and agree to compete for prizes and recognition with 
other groups in the area. Several cities in the Madison metro area already 
compete against each other in the National Bike Challenge and other 

competitions like it. It’s also a great way to build camaraderie among 
employees and demonstrate local support for bicycling efforts. 

 

Build a partnership with the Wisconsin Bike Fed as an advocacy 
representative 

Building partnerships with bicycle advocacy groups is crucial for promoting 
bicycling in small cities. Advocacy groups, like the Wisconsin Bike Fed, are 
important resources for riders seeking accurate information on local 
bicycling laws and important issues facing cyclists. 

Advocacy organizations can provide the necessary support to assist local 
governments in promoting bicycling. They also provide branding, marketing, 
and special event coordination opportunities for municipalities. 

 

Increase multi-modal transit options by becoming a part of Madison Metro 

 

Because Monona Transit buses have limited service and are too small to 
include bicycle racks, it is recommended that the City of Monona become 
part of Madison Metro. This will increase transit options for residents, which 
in turn encourages bicycling. 

 

Survey the community and pass a referendum about active transportation 

 

Surveying the local community about issues related to sustainability, 
including transportation choices, can be a great way to understand how much 
local support exists for bicycling. Having local citizen committees (such as a 
new Bicycle Advisory Committee, to be discussed in the Evaluation section 
of this report) craft a referendum that supports alternative transportation 
choices can also catalyze bicycle-friendly change in a community. 
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Evaluation 
 

Overview 

One important way for Monona to create bicycle-friendly programs and 
policies is to incorporate bicycles into its city-wide planning and evaluation. 
The LAB scores communities on how well they have included the needs of 
bicyclists into their governance. Monona scored a one out of ten in the 
Evaluation section of its 2015 Bicycle Friendly Community application. 
Monona can make improvements in this area by creating a Bicycle Advisory 
Committee, by adopting a Bike Master Plan, and by collecting more data on 
bike usage. 

 

Bicycle Advisory Committee 

A bicycle advisory committee (BAC) is a key component of developing a 
bicycle friendly community. The BAC is generally citizen-based, rather than 
composed of government officials. In this way, the BAC is relatively 
immune to political changes and can act as a watchdog for government 
policy and project implementation. 

  

The City of Monona already has Sustainability Committee in place, but a 
separate BAC should be formed to align with the recommendations of the 
LAB. This committee should be comprised mainly of citizens, but could also 
include members of related government agencies like: 

• Public Works 
• Facilities 
• Public safety 
• Mass Transit 

 

In addition to the BAC, larger communities should have a staff member 
dedicated to bicycle policy and programming. The LAB suggests that 
communities have one full-time staff person for every 70,000 citizens, and 

this recommendation is followed by the City of Monona with one staff 
member dedicating 10 percent of their work to bicycle and pedestrian 
programming. This staff member should continue to plan bicycling events 
and promote bicycling policies in Monona. 

  

The BAC and bike coordinator should meet monthly or quarterly with the 
Sustainability Committee to make sure bike programming and policy is 
moving forward in a timely manner. In addition, Dane County regularly 
holds coordination meetings to discuss bicycle projects. The bike coordinator 
should attend these coordination meetings to stay up-to-date on regional bike 
programs and policies. 

 

Bike Master Plan 

While the bike master plan may take years to develop, it should be 
comprehensive. It must include all five of the E’s (Engineering, Education, 
Enforcement, Encouragement, and Evaluation), because each and every one 
of these components must be addressed in order to create a truly bicycle 
friendly community. A Bike Master Plan lays out specific goals, objectives, 
benchmarks, performance measures, and responsible individuals or agencies 
in each of the five E categories. 

 

A strong bike master plan is developed with input from the community and 
cooperation with the BAC. The LAB looks for plans that have specific 
targets for ridership and safety, tools for evaluating progress towards those 
targets, and dedicated funding for implementation. The LAB  also 
emphasizes that plans have strategies to reduce the number of  bicycle 
fatalities and injuries, and that mechanisms are in place to ensure that bicycle 
infrastructure and programming serve the community equitably. 

 

Monona does not have a bicycle plan, but elements of its 2016 
Comprehensive Plan and 2015 Sustainability Plan address bicycling as a 
mode of sustainable “alternative” transportation. The Sustainability Plan’s 
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transportation section is devoted primarily to objectives and implementation 
strategies involving bicycles or “alternative transportation” more broadly. 

 

The objectives in the Sustainability Plan generally call for an increase in the 
percentage of people “using alternative transportation.” To the plan’s credit, 
each objective has a list of specific implementation and evaluation strategies. 
These strategies, though, are listed as “potential.” Rather than stipulating the 
action that will take place, the plan becomes a list of ideas that could happen, 
greatly reducing its strength. In addition, the evaluation strategies rarely 
provide benchmark numbers or 2025 target numbers. In order to create an 
effective Bike Master Plan that inspires action, Monona should use binding 
words like “shall” and “will,” and should develop benchmarks for measuring 
success. 

 

The first step in developing a bicycle plan for the city of Monona is to 
incorporate recommendations for bicycle infrastructure development into its 
Comprehensive Plan. The efforts should not be done to develop a bicycle 
infrastructure as a subset to streets and roads, but as an equal part. The city of 
Monona should look into strategies to create a safe and connected bicycle 
network in the major areas. The plans should also take into account the 
existing regional network for future preservation and redevelopment. 

 

The next step is to make sure that neighborhood and transportation plans are 
kept up-to-date when future plans are made. The up-to-date plans are 
especially important for bicycle and other alternative transportation facilities 
in Monona. Therefore, the city of Monona should look to review and support 
zoning ordinances to ensure a connected bicycle network with bicycle 
facilities. The development of alternative transportation-oriented areas in 
conjunction with the Comprehensive Plan will be helpful for tracking 
progress towards goals. Goals include increasing percentages of commuters 
traveling by bicycle and students traveling by bicycle to schools, and 
decreasing bicycle fatalities. 

 

The final step is to identify dedicated funding sources for bicycle 
implementation in Monona. Dedicating funding sources will be crucial for 
moving forward in the construction of bicycle facilities in Monona. 
Collaboration between Monona’s public agencies will be important to ensure 
proper bicycle facilities are planned and constructed. Sources of funding 
could include impact fees, which are designed to make sure that new 
developments contribute a proportional part of the costs to provide bicycle 
and other alternative transportation facilities. 

 

Data Collection and Evaluation 

Lastly, bicycle planning and policy needs to be supported with a robust data 
collection system. Beyond the data that can be obtained through the 
American Community Survey, the LAB suggests that communities conduct 
statistically valid surveys and on-the-ground counts of people bicycling, 
collect data on bicycle crashes, and develop a network analysis of low-stress 
streets. 

 

This type of data collection serves as the base upon which a bike plan can be 
built. Baseline data allows communities to compare to others across the 
nation, but it is also necessary in order to develop targets and show progress. 
In addition, robust data tracking on bicycling can help com- munities justify 
bicycle projects and program expenses. 

 

As of Monona’s 2015 Bicycle Friendly Community Report Card, Monona 
does not regularly collect information on bicycle usage, does not have target 
goals for bicycle usage, does not conduct pre/post evaluations for bicycle 
projects, has not conducted a network analysis, does not have a plan to 
reduce bicycle crashes, and has not conducted an economic impact study of 
bicycling in the community. 

 

In order to remedy the lack of data collection in Monona, the city should: 

 



Section 8 - Evaluation 

 

City of Monona Pedestrian & Bicycle Improvements Plan  Page 10 

• Implement a survey similar to the one the University of Wisconsin 
conducts every two years, which focuses on student and faculty 
transportation. The survey should be conducted on-site at community 
destinations, and should include residents and visitors. It could count 
the ratio of bikes to cars at community destinations, number of 
people seen biking, or number of bikes parked at racks. 
Recommended study locations are areas such as libraries and stores. 

• Install automated bike counters at key bike paths in Monona to 
receive automated bike usage data. The Madison MPO currently has 
several automated bike counters that detect bike path users year-
round. 

• Conduct a network analysis of low-stress bike routes through 
Monona. 

• Use the Capital Area Regional Planning Commission’s Active 
Living Index to gain data and understanding of the challenges facing 
bikers and walkers in Monona. 

 



Section 7 – Plan Implementation and Next Steps 
 
This section needs to advisory input from the committee.  What are the 
priorities of the committee outside of possible engineering improvements.  
What is the greatest need in other aspects of this plan that need priority 
implementation? 
 
 
7.1  Engineering Implementation and Next Steps 
 
The project team developed a set of guiding principles to be used when 
determining how to implement these Engineering Recommendations. 
 
1. Add new sidewalks to the existing sidewalk system to create a 

network of connected sidewalks.  
 

2. Connect sidewalks to destinations, especially the City Center, 
Winnequah Park, Winnequah School, and Immaculate Heart of 
Mary School. 
 

3. Create complete corridors rather than building patchwork of 
standalone sidewalks. This may impact project priority. 
 

4. Use on-street marked pedestrian routes until sidewalks are 
constructed, or in lieu of sidewalks on low volume streets. On-
street marked routes will typically require restricting parking on 
one side. 
 

5. Consider pedestrian and bicycle improvements on all City 
roadway reconstruction projects. 
 

6. Increase safety by slowing motor vehicles using various types of 
traffic calming measures. 
 

7. Finalize project details in design and engineering with committee 
and council review. 

 
8. Seek substantial capital project funding on a sustained basis to 

implement the recommendations. 
 
The team also completed an initial list of projects and planning level costs 
as a starting point for project scheduling and budgeting. It is included in 
Appendix C. 
 
7.2  Program and Policy Planning Implementation and 
Next Steps 
 
Fill this section in… 
 
7.3  Conclusion 
 
The City of Monona has secured its place as a Bicycle Friendly 
Community, which is an accomplishment to be proud of.  Monona can 
take advantage of opportunities to increase the safety and accessibility 
for pedestrians and bikers by utilizing the 5 E’s template. This will 
attract more people to Monona and enhance the quality of life for its 
residents. The policy, infrastructure, and program changes 
recommended in this report will move Monona towards becoming a 
silver Bicycle Friendly Community, improve safe travel to and from key 
destinations for pedestrians, increase recreational and active living 
opportunities for residents and visitors alike, while making Monona an 
even better place to live, work, and play. Although these strategies 
require the investment of time and significant  monetary resources, 
the resulting improvements will greatly benefit the community. 


